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EXT. MOSQUE, BAGHDAD – DAY/DAWN 
 
DAWN. A VIEW FROM ABOVE THE ROOFTOPS OF BAGHDAD. 
 
The sun slowly rises and a clear blue sky is background 
to the main tower of the Mosque, which reaches up 
magnificently. 
 
The ADHAN (CALL TO PRAYERS) sounds out from the Mosque 
tower over the sleeping city. 
 
The MUEZZIN climbs the minaret of the mosque, and calls 
in all directions. As he does, he looks up at a plane 
high in the clear sky. 
 
 
 
EXT. JFK AIRPORT - DAWN/DAY 
 
A plane touches down in New York City. 
 
 
 
INT. AIRPORT TERMINAL – DAY 
 
DANIEL BOYD turns a corner into view. In his early 40’s, 
he’s a good-looking man, but his face is pale and gaunt.  
 
Dan carries a guitar case and a luggage case as he walks 
the terminal corridor, whilst people of all types bustle 
past him; a YOUNG TANNED COUPLE; A CHATTING BLACK 
FAMILY; AN OLD JEWISH COUPLE HOLDING HANDS; STERN 
BUSINESSMEN ETC. 
 
Dan is oblivious to the OLD JEWISH LADY as she stares at 
him, her eyes cold and hard. 
 
He continues at a steady pace. 
 
 
 
EXT. KENNEDY AIRPORT – DAY 
 
Dan exits the terminal to face the taxi rank, where a 
long queue of people jostle in line. He cuts around the 
line to the other side of the road and stands alone. 
Just then, his ordered taxi drives pulls up and he gets 
in. 
 
The taxi pulls away. 
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INT. TAXI – DAY 
 
Dan sits in the back of the taxi. 
 

DAN 
  Thirty Seven East Thirty Second  
  Street. 
 

TAXI DRIVER 
  Gotcha. 
 
The taxi driver sighs, but attempts conversation. 
 

TAXI DRIVER 
  You European? You’re from Europe,  

right? 
 

DAN 
  No. 
 

TAXI DRIVER 
  It don’t sound like you’re comin’ 
  home. 
 
Dan stares out of the cab window, disinterested. 
 

DAN 
New York’s not a place where 
the small things go 
unnoticed, huh. 
 

The taxi driver stares at him nonchalantly. 
 

DAN 
No, I’m coming home. 

 
Dan holds his guitar case. 
 
The taxi driver sits back. He gets the message. 
 
EXT. 37 EAST 32ND STREET – DAY 
 
The taxi pulls up outside the tall, narrow Hotel Oasis. 
It’s an idiosyncratic, eclectic building, but not run 
down. Dan gets out and hands the taxi driver $40. As the 
driver hunts for change, Dan makes his way up the steps 
of the hotel. The taxi driver watches him curiously, and 
then pulls away. 
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INT. HOTEL OASIS - DAY 
 
Dan walks to the reception desk, drops his luggage and 
waits.  He clears his throat and is about to ring the 
bell when he hears a shuffling from behind the curtain. 
 
BURROWS, an elderly man with an unsightly smoker’s 
pallor appears, dressed in a shabby self-striped suit. 
He stares at Dan. 
 
Dan is taken aback by the intensity and directness of 
the stare and steps back just as the elevator door opens 
with a ‘ping’. He turns around sharply, and then back to 
face the wizened hand of Burrows holding out a key. Dan 
looks down at the key, which reads:- 
 
INSERT 
 

3 – 7 
 
END INSERT 
 
Burrows clears his throat. 
 

BURROWS 
  My name is Burrows. 
 
Burrows eyes the guitar case dismissively. He raises an 
eyebrow. 
 

BURROWS 
  What might be in the case, sir? 
 

DAN 
  A guitar. 
 

BURROWS 
  Really? 
 
Burrows begins to cough uncouthly. It’s a smoker’s cough 
that sounds like it could last for weeks. He hurries his 
words before the crouping consumes him. 

 
BURROWS 

  You can take your luggage... 
 
Burrows leans forward onto the reception counter, 
gasping. 
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BURROWS 
  ...to your room. We can take payment 
  when you come down. 
 
Dan doesn’t argue and takes the key, watching as the 
wheezing Burrows still stares watery-eyed at him. 
 
Dan picks up his cases, turns and makes his way towards 
the elevator. He enters, turns and watches Burrows bent 
double as the doors slide shut. 
 
 
 
 
INT. HOTEL OASIS, Third Floor – DAY 
 
The elevator door opens and Dan steps out. He moves 
wearily along the corridor to Room 7. He slips the key 
into the lock and enters. 

After laying his guitar case on the bed and his luggage 
case by the closet, Dan slumps onto the crisp eiderdown. 
He then opens the guitar case and looks down at a 
beautiful Martin D-45 Re-imagined classical instrument 
inside.  

He then opens his luggage case, removes a wash bag and 
makes his way to the bathroom. After splashing water 
onto his face at the sink, he stares into the cracked 
mirror and slowly taps his reflection with his fingertip 
before returning, sluggishly to the bedroom. 
 
He trundles towards the glass doors that lead to a tiny 
balcony, but doesn’t open them. He just stares out onto 
the street. After a moment he closes his eyes and signs. 
 
Returning to the bed he takes out the guitar and begins 
to play.  
 
Suddenly he stops and listens. We hear the sound of 
muffled groans and that of a baseball bat smashing into 
human bone. Then, a yell of agony. Dan blanches… and 
then there is silence. 
 
Dan flinches as the noises begin again, clearer and more 
acute. He looks around so as to trace it, and moves 
cautiously towards the closet.  
 
He quickly opens the door but there is nothing; the 
empty walk-in-wardrobe is ‘silent’. He turns, breathes a 
sigh of relief, and then fumbles into the side pocket of 
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his luggage case. Collecting his wallet and passport he 
then leaves the room. 
 
 
 
 
INT. HOTEL OASIS, FOYER – DAY 
 
Dan exits the elevator and approaches the reception 
desk. No one is around. Dan turns and spots Burrows 
standing on the steps of the hotel, smoking. Dan makes 
his way to the doors as Burrows stares intensely at him. 
Dan holds up his wallet. 
 

DAN 
  Just gonna pick up some smokes. 
 
Burrows nods, still staring. 
 
Dan descends the steps and heads off, briefly turning to 
notice Burrows coughing again. 
 
 
 
EXT. STREET – DAY 
 
Dan makes his way along the sidewalk and through the 
madding crowd before shortly reaching a corner store.  
 
Inside, the storeowner smiles. Dan wanders around the 
store and picks up a bottle of Jack Daniels. At the 
counter he looks up at the storekeeper and smiles. 
 
 

DAN 
 
          And a carton of Marlboro please.  
 
The storekeeper turns and takes the cigarettes from the 
shelf, as Dan opens his wallet and then lays his cash on 
the counter. 
 

DAN 
 
                Keep the change, sir. Thanks. 
 
The storeowner slips the goods into a brown paper bag, 
picks up the cash, and ‘pings’ open the cash register. 
Dan leaves. 
 
 
EXT. STREET – DAY 
 
Hugging the paper bag under his arm, Dan makes his way 
back to the hotel. The oncoming people appear to be 
staring at him as he passes, but he’s lost in his own 
thoughts, eyes fixed to the ground.  
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EXT. STREET, HOTEL OASIS – DAY 
 
Dan arrives at the Hotel Oasis, walks up the steps and 
enters. 
 
 
INT. HOTEL OASIS – DAY 
 
Dan passes through the deserted reception area and walks 
to the empty, open elevator. He begins to open a pack of 
cigarettes as the doors close. 
 
 
INT. THE ROOM – DAY 
 
Upon entering, Dan tosses the cigarette carton onto the 
dresser, but not before taking a cigarette from a pack 
and lighting it, taking a gratifying inhale.  
 
He then opens the JD and pours himself a generous glass. 
He sits on the bed, slumps back onto the pillow, takes 
the remote control from the bedside table and turns on 
the TV.  
 
The T.V. shows scenes from IRAQ 
 
INSERT 
 
 T.V. Shots of U.S. soldiers rounding up  
 IRAQI suspects. 
 
 
END INSERT 
 
 
The T.V PRESENTER sounds OFF. 
 
 

T.V. PRESENTER (O.S.) 
  ...roadside bombs still being 
  the major threat to U.S. personnel... 
 
The presenter’s voice trails off, and Dan appears lost 
in a silent world of his own. He turns his head and 
stares at the telephone beside the bed. He knocks back 
the JD, and suddenly the closet door flies open and a 
charred blackened figure bursts out in front of him. The 
figure is smouldering, his deep-set eyes staring 
accusingly at Dan. 
 
Dan recoils in terror. 
 



 7 

 
DAN 

  Jesus! 
 
The figure moves its arm, tearing its charcoaled flesh 
and glancing down at its raw wound, then at Dan. Dan 
moves back in fear and bewilderment. 
 

 
DAN 

  What?! 
 
 
The figure groans at Dan, rolling it’s eyes to white. It 
then reaches up and slowly unscrews the light bulb from 
the socket just above it’s head. Dan stares in 
disbelief. 
 

DAN 
  What the fuck?! 
 
The figure puts it’s finger in the socket and 
electrocutes itself, for at least 10 seconds. Then with 
a ‘POP’, it disappears, leaving a cloud of smoke wafting 
into the invisible.  
 
Dan leans back and gasps for breath. 
 
 
 
INT. THE ROOM – DAY 
 
Dan is asleep on the bed. There’s the faint sound of 
traffic in the background, and that of the hotel 
cleaners chatting in the corridor. He slowly opens his 
eyes, and still fully dressed, rises groggily. 
 
He makes his way to the bathroom, picks up his 
razorblade and begins to soap his face. He pauses 
momentarily before raising the blade to his jaw. His 
hand is shaky and as he brings the blade close and draws 
the soap blood appears in the foam.  
 
He slides the foam aside with his fingertips to see a 
deep cut below his cheek. The wound widens and oozes 
blood. Dan steps back as the gash widens even more right 
across his face, so that his face seems about to peel 
off. He clutches his cheek pushing it back onto his face 
in a panic. He then staggers back and against the bath.  
 
He falls backwards and collapses onto the floor, his 
head cracking on the ceramic tiles.  
 
He is out cold. 
 
The cold tap continues to run.  
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Eventually Dan comes round and forces himself up, 
holding the back of his head. He examines himself in the 
mirror. His face is normal. There is no wound. 
 
 
 
 
 
INT. THE ROOM, HOTEL OASIS – DAY 
 
Dan adjusts his tie in the mirror. Now showered, shaved 
and dressed, he pulls on his coat, collects his phone 
and wallet and exits. 
 
 
INT. FOYER, HOTEL OASIS – DAY 
 
Dan exits the elevator and passes the reception, 
scanning for Burrows, although there is no sign of him. 
He shakes his head and leaves the hotel. 
 
 
EXT. THE STREET, HOTEL OASIS – DAY 
 
Dan descends the steps, gets his bearings and heads off 
up the block. 
 
 
EXT. A STREET – DAY 
 
Dan turns a corner and soon reaches an apartment 
building. He enters by helping an old lady with the door 
so as to avoid the entry buzzer. He walks into the lobby 
and heads towards the elevator. 
 
 
INT. CORRIDOR, APARTMENT BUILDING – DAY 
 
Dan exits the elevator and moves along the corridor, 
searching. He finds Apartment 21 and stands nervously. 
Hesitantly he finally knocks. 
 
He waits patiently. 
 
Finally the door is opened and there stands MEL, a 
pretty woman in her mid thirties, with shoulder length 
hair and dark chocolate eyes. Mel gazes at Dan. 
 

MEL 
  Dan?  
 
Dan smiles. 
 

DAN 
  I’m sorry, Mel. But it is. 
 
Mel steps back. 
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MEL 

  You’d better come in. 
 
 
 
 
 
Dan is shy and hesitant as he enters the apartment, and 
looking through to the adjoining room notices a BOY, 19, 
practising electric guitar with headphones on (quiet 
practice). The boy is oblivious to Dan’s presence. Mel 
closes the door between the rooms so that she and Dan 
are alone. She is trembling slightly, but gathers 
herself to address her surprise visitor.  
 
 

MEL 
  I... 
 
Dan starts too. 
 

DAN 
  I‘m sorry, Mel. 
 
Mel looks down. 
 

 
MEL 

  Sorry? 
 
 

DAN 
  I just flew in. I had to see you. 
 
Indignation rises up in Mel’s body and her lips tighten 
as she the grips back of a chair. 
 

MEL 
  I thought you were dead. 
 
Dan is ashamed. 
 

DAN 
  I might as well have been. 
 
He looks at her. 
 

DAN 
  I had to see you. 
 
Mel turns away. 
 

MEL 
  Oh, Jesus. 
 

DAN 



 10 

  I always loved you. I never stopped. 
 
 
She glares at Dan. 
 

MEL 
  You stopped the day you walked 
  out without a word... 
 
 
She glances unconsciously at the door that has her son 
behind and her emotions rise. 
 

MEL 
  ...and left me to face your 

family, alone. 
 
She stares at him. 
 

MEL 
  Something you obviously felt  

you couldn’t do. 
 
Dan sighs. 
 

 
DAN 

  It was a long time ago. 
 
Mel’s eyes fill with tears. 
 

MEL 
  Nineteen years, Dan.  
 

DAN 
  I’ve regretted every day. 
 
Mel wipes her tears away. 
 

DAN 
  It wasn’t because I didn’t love 
  you. 
  
Mel gathers herself. 
 

MEL 
  Of course. 
 
She looks at Dan nonchalantly. 

 
MEL 

  It would have been nice to know. 
  It would have helped... 
 
She glances towards the other room. 
 

MEL 
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  ...with things. 
 
SILENCE 
 
Dan moves to the apartment door. 

 
DAN 

  I should go. I’m sorry. 
Dan opens the door. 
 

MEL 
  Where are you staying? 
 

DAN 
  The Hotel Oasis. Around the... 
 
She cuts him off. 
 

MEL 
I know it. The guy with the cough.  
He’s been there almost as long as 
you’ve been gone. Shouldn’t really be 
here at all, the way he smokes. 
 

 
DAN 

  We’ve all gotta die somehow. Anyway, I’m  
there. 

 
 

MEL 
  For how long? 
 
 

DAN 
  I don’t know. 
 
 
Dan exits, closing the door behind him. Mel covers her 
face with her hands and gasps. 
 
 
EXT. A STREET – DAY 
 
Dan exits the apartment building and walks down the 
street, passed a VAGRANT sitting crossed legged on a 
blanket. The vagrant stares at Dan with an all-consuming 
contempt. He is gaunt and is shaking.  
 
Dan notices the US MARINE IDENTITY TAG around the man’s 
neck. The vagrant stares so hard that Dan is unnerved 
and he moves off without a word shared. 
 
He walks along the street, turns the corner and into a 
bar. 
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INT. BAR – DAY 
 
The bar is almost empty, and as Dan sits at the counter, 
the pretty bartender smiles. 
 

DAN 
  Bourbon, please. 
 
The bartender gives him the shot. 
 
Dan lights a cigarette and turns his head in 
acknowledgment of the music playing in the background. 
The wall mounted T.V. is on low volume showing news of 
the PRESIDENTIAL ELECTION RACE. Dan watches intensely.  
 
INSERT 
 
 Presidential candidates greet the public. 
 They exit airplanes and WAVE. BANDS play ETC. 
 
END INSERT 
 
Dan drinks. The bartender refills his glass and then 
moves off a little and back to polishing glasses, 
silently. 
 
Dan looks around, and notices a figure at the far end of 
the counter. He is hunch-backed with a cigarette 
dangling from his lower lip. Intrigued, Dan scrutinises 
the figure, scrutinising his long fingernails and wiry 
grey ponytail.  
 
The man slugs bourbon straight off before slamming the 
glass on the counter. 
 
 

OLD MAN 
  Wild Turkey. 
 
 
 
The bartender moves towards him, and picking up a bottle 
on her way replenishes his empty glass. 
 
The old man looks up to turn and stare at Dan who is 
still unable to take his gaze away. The man inhales his 
smoke and blows it slowly from his nose. His eyes are 
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yellowish and wrecked with torment. He gazes back at 
Dan, expressionless. 
 
Dan is freaked and the bartender smirks at his 
discomfort. He slugs his bourbon, gets up, opens his 
wallet and puts down some notes. He then leaves, 
hurriedly. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
INT. THE ROOM, HOTEL OASIS – DAY 
 
Dan closes the door of his hotel room, leans back and 
signs with relief. He takes the wallet from his coat 
pocket, pulls out cash and drops the dollar bills onto 
the top of the T.V., and then picks up the remote 
control. He stares down at the dollar bills, and we hear 
the voice inside his head. 
 
 

DAN 
V/O : They are not the nameless ones. 

 
FLASHBACK 
 
 
INT. BANK OF BAGHDAD, AIRCRAFT HANGER – DAY 
 
MAYHEM. U.S. MARINES shout and run back and forth. 
 
Dan stands in sandy coloured combat clothes, flanked by 
MERCENARIES and SECURITY GUARDS. MARINES load up canvas 
sacks onto the backs of a line of waiting trucks, 
working in an industrious chain. One Marine grabs a 
sack, which opens at the neck, and as he drops it, wads 
of dollar bills fall out. Everyone stops and stares. Dan 
snaps. 

 
DAN 

  Jesus! You do that out there and... 
 
Dan flcks his head indicating the ‘outside’. Yet before 
Dan finish CAPTAIN GREEN strides forward and yells. 
 
 

CAPTAIN GREEN 
  And you are fuckin’ BUGSPLAT on 
  the fuckin’ windshield, you fucker! 
 
Dan turns to his security guards, pointing to the sacks 
of cash. 
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DAN 
  It’s gonna be like wiping your ass  

with a goddam postage stamp. 
 
SECURITY crack a grin. 
 
OUTSIDE and OVERHEAD is the sound of a helicopter coming 
in to land. Shells are exploding close by as the trucks 
continue to be loaded up. Dan gives the ‘OK’ to the C.O 
and jumps into the cab of the first truck. The doors to 
the aircraft hanger slide open and the trucks start to 
pull out. 
 
 
 
INT. BATHROOM, HOTEL OASIS – DAY 
 
As the bath fills, Dan pulls a towel from the rail and 
places the mat on the floor.  Turning to the water, he 
suddenly freezes as a FACE appears and surfaces. The 
face is beaten and bloodied and is thrashing around in 
resistance, as if in a ‘reverse’ or upside down water 
torture.  
 
The face is held by two hands that force a rubber tube 
into its mouth.  
 
The bath water is then pumped down the throat and into 
the stomach. Dan staggers back, and (POV) the room spins 
as the bathwater breaks into a violent frenzy. 
 
Dan suddenly snaps back to reality as he hears a loud 
knock on the hotel room door. He looks at the bath. The 
water is calm. There is no face. 
 
The knocking continues. Dan turns and, in a daze gets 
up, exits the bathroom opens his hotel room door.  
 
It is Mel. 
 
In her hand is a large set of keys. She offers it to 
Dan.  
 
 

MEL 
  Your father left you these.  

I know that’s why you came.  
 
 
She lets go. Dan’s open palm moves slowly out and 
forward to catch the keys as they fall. As he does, we 
hear the voice inside Mel’s head whisper:- 
 
 

MEL 
V/O : They are not the faceless ones. 
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FADE TO BLACK. 
 
 
EXT. THE OLD HOUSE, STREET, MANHATTAN – DAY 
 
Dan and Mel walk along a wealthy, leafy street of 
Brownstones, just south of 125th Street. They stop and 
look up at an old house, more run down than the rest. It 
is obviously empty, and has been for years. Dan walks up 
the steps to the house and takes out the set of keys. He 
unlocks the front door, and he and Mel enter. 
 
 
 
INT. OLD HOUSE – DAY 
 
Dan and Mel look up and around in wonderment at the 
stairwell to the entrance. Mel sighs. 
 
 

MEL 
  I haven’t been back here for years. 
  The invites dried up pretty quick. 
 
Dan is lost in the atmosphere of the place. 
 
Mel moves close to him. 
 

MEL 
  You didn’t come back for his funeral? 
 
Dan gathers himself. 
 

DAN 
  No. We we’re never close. You know. 
  But it wasn’t that. 
 
He looks sincere. 
 

DAN 
  I couldn’t.  
 
Dan notices the wood carving on the door. 
 
He speaks softly. 
 

DAN 
Hasn’t changed a bit. 

 
MEL 

  There are a few things you couldn’t do. 
 
Dan shakes his head. 

 
DAN 

  I called. And it broke mothers 
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  heart... 
 
He looks at Mel. 
 

DAN 
  ...but I couldn’t. 
 
Mel softens. 
 

MEL 
  A father doesn’t see his son for 
  nearly twenty years before he dies. 
 
Dan tightens. 
 

DAN 
I wasn’t the son he wanted. He 
began to realise the extent of 
my inabilities around about the 
time I began to fully understand 
the enormity of being the son of 
the greatest…..(he laughs)... 
yeah. 

 
 

MEL 
  Why did you just go? No word. 
  Nothing. We all loved you. 
 
Dan is silent. He walks the corridor of the spacious 
house and stands at an open door. 
 
FLASHBACK 
 
The house is furnished. Dan is 19. He sits with his 
classical guitar in the lounge, playing well. His tutor, 
GRAHAM, a slim, serious man in his early forties sits 
and listens proudly.  
 
 

GRAHAM 
  Excellent. I think you’re ready to 
  try for an agent Dan and then after a 
  year or so...who knows? Carnegie Hall! 
 
 
Dan grins, enthusiastically. Then he looks up to see his 
father, MR. BOYD. He is 68 with a shock of white hair 
and stands just out the open doorway looking in. Mr 
Boyd’s face is stern and he’s clearly not enjoying what 
he has just heard. Dan looks down, clearly intimidated. 
 

DAN 
  Well, maybe the Concert Chapel. 
 
END FLASHBACK  
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Dan turns to face Mel, and reminiscing silently takes 
her hand and leads her through the dusty, desolate rooms 
and corridors. Occasionally looking at each other 
knowingly, they are taken back to the times they’d spent 
together there, in love as teenage sweethearts. They 
wander, as if a special peace is in the air. 
 
 
Mel turns and looks into Dan’s eyes. 
 

MEL 
  I had everything I wanted. 
  Everything, in love and life. 
 
Dan looks down. 
 

MEL 
  Why did you have to go away? 
  Why? 
 

DAN 
  I wish I could have told you.  
 
 
 
 
INT. HOTEL OASIS, THE ROOM – DAY 
 
Dan sits on his bed, and with a cigarette in hand drinks 
from a bottle of JD. The T.V. is on showing baseball. He 
looks over at the telephone, reaches over for it and 
dials.  
 

DAN 
  Hello, mom. 
 
Dan falters. 
 

DAN 
  It’s Dan. I’m in New York. 
 
Dan listens. Then. 
 

DAN 
  Just some business. When it’s done 
  I can drive out to see you. 
 
Dan frowns. 
 

DAN 
  What? 
 
Dan sighs and waits patiently. 
 

DAN 
  Nothing went wrong, mom.  

Everything’s fine. I’m okay. 
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Dan listens. 
 

DAN 
  Okay. I’ll call soon. I’ll come as 
  soon as I can. 
 
He puts the phone down in relief. 
 

DAN 
  “What went wrong?” 
 
He leans back into the bed and sighs. 
 

DAN 
  I’m cursed, mom. 
 
After a long silence Dan gets up, stretches and stands 
at the window briefly before moving to the dresser. He 
opens a drawer and a copy of the Bible slides forward, 
revealing beneath it a copy of the Koran. He stares at 
the Koran and then back out of the window. He moves 
towards the window, as if he’s spotted something.  
 
Across the rooftops he notices a GUNMAN set up with a 
rifle and scope. The gunman is in a dirty traditional 
Bisht, Throbe and Ghutra but wears US Army boots.  
 
The assassin aims through the scope at the street below. 
A MAN in formal attire, in his mid 50 gets out of the 
limo. The man walks round the stretch to the sidewalk 
side of the vehicle as a GIRL, 7, gets out. The girl is 
primped and Daddy rushes to take her hand.  
 
Dan looks aghast at the father and daughter on the 
street and then across at the gunman, who takes aim 
slowly and fires. 
 
The young girl is cut in half by the bullet. Blood 
spills as half her stomach falls out of her torso. The 
father stands in shock. 
 
Dan is frozen with terror as he stares at the gunman who 
looks over at Dan and gives an evil smile. 
 
Dan wakes from his nightmare and sits up in bed, 
sweating profusely. He is still fully dressed. He gets 
up and moves to the bathroom where he quickly splashes 
his face with water, returns, collects his things and 
leaves the room. 
 
Dan lies on his bed, then gets up, moves into the 
bathroom and washes his face. 
 
 
INT. HOTEL CORRIDOR - DAY 
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At the far end of the corridor, under gloomy lighting 
stands an ELDERLY CLEANER, vacuum in hand. She stares at 
Dan as he calls for the elevator and waits nervously for 
it to arrive. 
 
 
 
INT. HOTEL OASIS, FOYER – DAY 
 
Dan exits the elevator and moves past an ELDERLY COUPLE 
who chatter quietly on the sofas amid pot plants. 
 
He reaches the reception and spies Burrows who is in the 
midst of another coughing fit. Burrows leans with a hand 
against the wall for stability and gasps for breath as 
he waves Dan on by. ‘Another time.’ Dan is alarmed, but 
makes his way out of the Hotel Oasis nonetheless. 
 
 
EXT. THE STREET – DAY 
 
As he roams, Dan is alone in his thoughts and somewhat 
unaware of the passers by, hurriedly walking past and 
occasionally catching his eye, as if to block his way. 
Dan is stressed and perplexed, but upon eventually 
reaching the old house, he looks up, puts the key in the 
lock and enters. 
 
 
 
INT. THE OLD HOUSE – DAY 
 
Dan walks through the house on his own for the first 
time in years. He looks at a remaining kitchen chair and 
tables, climbs the dusty staircase and stands at the 
first floor window.  
 
Pondering the memories he has of the garden below, he 
opens the window and gazes down at the lawn beneath him. 
It is unkempt, overgrown and empty. 
 
The wind breezes through the garden as VOICES SOUND. 
 
The SOUND of CHILDREN SHOUTING AT PLAY (O.S.) 
 
A GRUFF VOICE BARKS OUT 
 

MR. BOYD (O.S.) 
  Do you kids mind! I’m trying to nap! 
 
Dan smiles wistfully. 
 
He then moves from the window and back along the 
landing. 
 
Suddenly he freezes as he spots the figure of his 
father, white haired and ashen faced. Barely controlled 
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rage engulfs the man, just the occasional twitch or 
snort from the nose. 
 
Dan sees his father having a conversation with DAN, 
himself as a young man of 19. Dan watches in 
fascination. 
 

YOUNG DAN 
  Travelling to Europe could help me 
  start a career in music. 
 
Disdain covers Mr. Boyd’s face. 
 

MR. BOYD 
A career in music? Who do you 
think you are, Andrés Segovia? 
Franco should have had him 
shot, but he lacked ideology. 
Do you know that?  

 
Mr. Boyd scowls. 
 

MR. BOYD 
What do you know about the 
Spanish Revolution? I pay for 
guitar lessons, sure, but not 
for hallucinations disguised 
as career advice. What has 
that idiot been telling you? 

 
Dan shakes his head. 
 

YOUNG DAN 
  It’s what I want. 
 
Mr. Boyd seethes. He drags heavily on his cigarette, and 
exhaling slowly announces… 
 

 
MR. BOYD 

You have no idea. You want to 
suffer from the economic 
consequences Spain did, with 
its isolation from the 
international community?  

 
Mr Boyd stares off, patronising. 
 
 

MR. BOYD 
Life is about money, Daniel, 
not whimsical flights of 
fantasy. It comes at a cost 
and is about respecting your 
family, elders and those who 
have fought to give you what 
you have. 
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Dan turns away from the memory of his father and walks 
up the next staircase, examining every area he covers 
until he reaches the tall windows and threadbare 
curtains. He then moves up to the second landing and is 
about to walk into the living room, but decides to climb 
another flight of stairs. 
 
Halfway up this third staircase, suddenly Dan stops as 
he hears whispers. He moves on up and then peers down 
the long, derelict upper hallway. The whispering is 
closer and heartfelt. Dan moves to into a bedroom. 
 
 
INT. BEDROOM - DAY 
 
Looking in Dan sees himself as a 19 year old, with Mel 
sitting beside him. He stands watching the memory of 
them both as sweethearts. 
 
 
 

YOUNG DAN 
  I love you. 
 
They kiss. 
 

YOUNG DAN 
  I’ll never leave you. I promise. 
 
They kiss, softly and increasingly with passion. 
 

YOUNG DAN 
  I will love you forever. 
 
 
Mel swoons. They fall back and begin making love. 
 
Dan stands at the bedroom doorway.  
 
In horror he notices a MUTILATED FIGURE standing in the 
gloom, behind the naked figures of the young Dan and Mel 
in their lovemaking. The figure watches the couple with 
a malicious stare. Its gaze moves slowly up, fixing on 
Dan. 
 
Dan looks at the figure then he turns and moves away. He 
rushes, stumbling down the two flights of stairs until 
he reaches the front door. He exits hastily and stands 
on the front steps, panting. 
 
Gathering himself he attempts to consider what has just 
happened. 
 
He turns, locks the front door, descends the steps and 
hurries away. 



 22 

 
 
 
 
INT. OYSTER BAR, LONDON, E1 – DAY 
 
A young CITY SLICKER, NEVILLE, 21 enters the oyster and 
champagne bar with Dan, 19 following behind. 
 
It is Friday lunchtime and the bar is humming, full of 
men and women in city power mode. Neville heads for a 
corner table and they sit. 
 

NEVILLE 
  Let me get this right, Dan. You’ve 
  come to Europe to start a career in 
  music? 
 
Dan grins. 
 
 

YOUNG DAN 
  That’s right. 
 
Neville overacts his routine. 
 

NEVILLE 
  Are you totally and completely, 
  utterly, fucking insane? 
 

YOUNG DAN 
  I thought I’d maybe go to Spain. 
 
 

NEVILLE 
What do you call a beautiful girl  
on a buskers arm, Dan? A tattoo.  

 
 
Neville laughs as they settle in and pick up menus. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

NEVILLE 
But, I hear Barcelona's annual 
guitar festival is bigger than 
the bull fight!  
 
 
Seriously, has no one ever told 
you musicians are the ones who 
never get paid – and (ergo), 
never get laid? 
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Dan smiles. 
 

YOUNG DAN 
  I can handle that. 
 
Neville eyes him. 
 

NEVILLE 
Yeah, right. You go to Spain 
and I’ll hold you to that! A 
few Sangria’s and you’ll be 
like a bull at the bit.  
 

 
Neville nods towards a group of Mediterraneans at the 
other side of the bar. 
 
 

NEVILLE 
 
(quietly)Estoy caliente. 
 
 

Neville then grabs a cocktail menu.  
 

 
NEVILLE 

 
(louder)……and thirsty.  

 
 
 

YOUNG DAN 
I never mentioned going to a 
bullfight, Nev. I’m not into 
that kinda blood sport. I take 
your point about the babes 
though. 
 
 

A cute SPANISH WAITRESS comes into view. Neville looks 
around and clicks his fingers for service. 
 
 
 
 

NEVILLE 
  What the hell did Papa say? 
 
Dan shakes his head. 
 

YOUNG DAN 
  He won’t forgive me...ever. 
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Neville has a sharp intake of breath. 
 

NEVILLE 
  He doesn’t really do forgiveness, 
  from what I’ve heard.  
 

YOUNG DAN 
Damn right. Forgiveness has 
something to do with the 
cessation of anger, but he 
doesn’t even know why he’s 
angry. 

 
NEVILLE 

  What about dear old Aunty Fi’? 
 
Dan looks down. 
 

NEVILLE 
  You’ve broken your dear mother’s 
  heart, young cousin? 
 

YOUNG DAN 
  I’ll stay in touch. She’ll understand. 

She’ll have to. 
 
Dan searches for some certainty. 
 

YOUNG DAN 
  It’ll only be for a few months. 

What the hell? 
 
A WAITRESS arrives. 
 

NEVILLE 
  We’ll have a dozen oysters and the 
  Moet...for now, por favor. 
 
He glances sideways at Dan and smirks. 
 

WAITRESS 
  Very good, sir. 
 
Neville gets sarcastic. 

 
NEVILLE 

 Unless you fancy a Spanish dish? 
   
Dan shakes his head and laughs. The waitress moves off, 
unimpressed. 
 
Neville stretches back and lights a smoke. Scanning the 
room he notices two attractive GIRLS in their 20s 
looking over at him from their group of friends. 
 
Neville focuses on Dan. 
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NEVILLE 
  Let’s get one thing straight, Dan. 
 
Dan waits. 
 

NEVILLE 
There’s no way I’m going to 
let you traipse around 
London... Barcelona, Europe, 
wherever... twanging and 
fretting your way to your next 
meal. 

 
Dan laughs shyly. 
 

NEVILLE 
  I‘m going to make sure you’re  

earning good money and settled in 
proper conditions first, old chap. 

 
Dan holds up his hands. 
 

YOUNG DAN 
  I’ll be okay. 
 

NEVILLE 
  No way Hose; that’s an Americanism  

by the way, nothing to do with Spain.  
 
Don’t worry, I’ll have a grovel with 

  the boss...get you fixed up in no 
time.  
 

Neville fixes Dan with a STARE. 
 

NEVILLE 
If I’ve got the old school tie I 
shall bloody well use it. 

 
YOUNG DAN 

  No, really, I’ll be fine. 
 
Neville gets serious. He leans in. 
 
 
 
 
 

NEVILLE 
  First thing tomorrow, we’ll get you 
  an apartment...then we’ll get you a 
  job...and THEN you can conquer London 
  and Europe...at your plucking leisure. 
 
Dan sighs. 
 

NEVILLE 
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  I’m duty bound. 
 
The champagne arrives. Neville grabs and pours. 
 

NEVILLE 
  You really don’t think I’m going to 
  let you grub around town without a 
  decent place and position?  

It’s good times, Dan… make hay whilst 
the sun is still shining. 

 
Dan looks resigned. 
 
Neville holds up his CHAMPAGNE GLASS. 
 

NEVILLE 
  We’re going to enjoy the good things 
  in life. And to do that... 
 
Neville waves at the two girls who smile back. Neville 
indicates the champagne and the girls move over towards 
their table. They arrive and confidently sit at the 
table. 
 

NEVILLE 
  ...you need money. 
 
 
 
INT. THE ROOM, HOTEL OASIS – NIGHT 
 
Dan is slouched on the bed, drinking JD and smoking a 
cigarette. He watches T.V. which shows NEWS FOOTAGE of 
the Presidential Campaign. 
 

T.V. NEWS REPORTER (O.S.) 
  There seems no doubt that most people 
  out there feel there is a real need 
  for a new direction, whichever side 
  it may come from. 
 
Dan swigs from his bottle. The T.V. shows the 
candidates. 
 
 
 
 
INSERT 
 
 A presidential candidate walks through 
 a shopping mall in shirt sleeves shaking 
 hands with everyone and everybody. 
 
END INSERT 
 
 
The T.V. news reporter continues earnestly. 
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T.V. NEWS REPORTER (O.S.) 

  Some people feel it is simply time 
  for a new start, time to move on – 
  bring in a new face and let America 
  get on with being America. 
  That is what we do best. And if the  
  rest of the world doesn’t like it... 
  well, hey...TOUGH! 
 
The T.V. continues to show candidates at all sorts of 
places – getting off planes and waving, walking the 
streets and greeting voters etc. 
 
The reporter gives the pros and cons. 
 

T.V. NEWS REPORTER (O.S.) 
  But despite all that, others are  
  maintaining that regardless of 
  everything else, there is one  
  subject that refuses to go away – 
  no matter how much America just 
  wants to be America! 
 
The T.V. CUTS from the hurly burly of the election 
battle. 
 
INSERT 
 
 T.V. footage of coffins draped in the 

stars and stripes, of U.S. servicemen  
being carried out of planes on their  
return to U.S. soil. 

  
END INSERT 
 
The news reporter makes his point. 
 

T.V. NEWS REPORTER (O.S.) 
  And that subject is Iraq. Some are 
  arguing that given the disaster 
  that is Iraq, more needs to be done 
  than just creating ‘distance’. 
  By just ‘being America’. 
 
The T.V. news footage shows footage of a devastated 
Iraq. 
 
 
 
 
INSERT 
 
 T.V. footage of war-torn Iraq. Sewers 
 running into the street. Children climbing 
 over burned out cars – women weeping and 
 mourning their dead. 
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END INSERT 
 
The T.V. CUTS to show the news reporter IN SHOT. 
 

T.V. NEWS REPORTER 
  That actually there is need for some 
  reparation – some even say – a sense 
  of atonement. 
 
The news reporter is animated with the gravity of what 
he is trying to convey. 
 

T.V. NEWS REPORTER  
  While those arguments rage head-to- 
  head and both sides become more  
  entrenched, others are left pondering 
  the subject and asking...’Why? Just 
  why, really, did we do it?’ 

 
Dan lies on his bed watching the T.V. and then puts his 
glass down and gets up. He stands by his guitar and then 
he picks it up. He positions a chair and sits. He starts 
to play. 
 
 
 
INT. BACK CORRIDOR, RESTAURANT, LONDON – DAY 
 
GUITAR PLAYING SOUNDS THROUGHOUT 
 
Neville stands with the young Dan in a quiet, dark 
corner of a swish restaurant. Both are dressed in smart 
suits. Neville stares at Dan, slurring and swaying 
slightly. 
 

NEVILLE 
  ...let’s face it, old chap. 
  What’s the point of earning all 
  this money if you can’t enjoy a 
  three hundred quid bottle of  

claret with lunch? You can justifiably 
question their dress sense, but you  
gottta thank the Romans for their 
pivotal role in the history of wine.  

 
Dan nods, slightly drunk too. 
 
 

 
NEVILLE 

  And of course, after that... one’s 
  got to come round. 
 
Neville looks down at the lines of cocaine he has 
finished chopping on the side. He takes his rolled up 
£50 and snorts. 
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GUITAR MUSIC CONTINUES TO SOUND OVER 
 
MONTAGE 
 
SHOTS OF GOOD LIVING IN LONDON 
 
 Neville and Dan raise champagne glasses with a  
 crowd of suited friends in drunken dishevelment. 
 

The London Stock Exchange erupts into a frenzy 
 of trading. Bulls, bears on phones – shouting, arm 
 signals ETC. 
 

 Dan and Neville light Padrón Serie vintage cigars                
from the same match. 
 
Neville pours champagne onto a crowd of flutes 
amidst a crowd of revellers. 

 
Neville chops the lines of coke as Dan looks on. 
Two GIRLS, 20s, sit and wait. 

 
Dan congratulates Neville as he wins at the 
roulette table, with a couple of SOPHISTICATED 
GIRLS on hand. 

 
Dan watches Neville stroll through an auto showroom 
amidst the best cars in the world as he ponders his 
purchase. 

 
Dan snorts coke with Neville and TWO STRIPPERS in a 
plush nightclub. 

 
Trading on the London Stock Exchange. 

 
Lighting cigars with £50 notes. 

 
Shots of a ‘For Sale’ signs outside Wellington 
Close House mews in a leafy suburb of Notting Hill.  

 
 INSERT  
 
 
 

Shot of newspaper article – “London Property 
 prices continue through the roof – profits insane.” 
  

END INSERT 
 

Dan and Neville shake hands and smile with an 
ESTATE AGENT as they gesture to the whole mews of 
luxury apartments. 
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Dan snorts coke from the buttocks of a STRIPPERS 
THONGED ASS as she kneels on a coffee table on all 
fours – like the work of art. 

 
Dan and Neville stagger; drunk, exhausted and 
laughing hysterically as they move away from a 1966 
Shelby 427 Cobra , which Neville has just smashed 
into a lamppost. With steam rising from the 
vehicle, Dan and Neville, arms around each other, 
walk into the darkness of the night, swaying and 
singing as they go. 

 
 

GUITAR MUSIC STILL SOUNDS 
 
 
MONTAGE OF TIME PASSING FASTER 
 

 Dan and Neville look a little older.  
Neville operates from a single large office with a 
personal secretary. 

 
 Dan and Neville eat at an up-market restaurant with  

TWO YOUNG WOMEN.  
 

 
Dan smiles as Neville shows the engagement ring on 
one woman’s hand that he has just given her. 
 
Neville’s wedding day, with Dan as Best Man. 
 
Neville moves into a big house in the suburbs of 
South London. 
 
Dan and Neville sip wine in the garden on a 
summer’s day as Neville’s kids run around and play. 
 
Dan and Neville become partners in the Firm. They 
shake hands with the other PARTNERS as champagne 
corks pop. 
 
The London Stock Exchange; trading mad as ever. 
 
 
 
 
INSERT 
 
NEWSPAPER HEADLINE (WITH WOMAN BANKER IN PICTURE) 
READS  – “Stock Exchange Profits On A New High – 
Bonuses Set To Go Through Glass Ceiling.” 
 
END INSERT 
 
Dan sits in Neville’s living room in his big house. 
Neville’s children are older. 
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Neville brings a large roast beef platter to the 
dining table. Dan watches the family scene, as if 
on the outside. 
 
Dan sits in his luxury apartment staring out over 
London. Rain beats against the window. 
 
Dan walks along Embankment alone. He looks at 
attractive women passing by. 
 
Neville’s WIFE enters her living room in a coat 
carrying shopping and gasps at Neville who is naked 
on the sofa with THREE STRIPPERS. 
 
Dan consoles Neville who swigs from a Brandy 
bottle, tears rolling down his cheeks. 
 
Dan and Neville drive past Neville’s big ex-house 
to watch as Neville’s ex-wife parks her JAG and the 
children exit the car in their public school 
uniforms.  
 
The ex-wife looks to see Neville and Dan parked. 
She stares sourly.  
 
Neville and Dan carouse on a yacht in the 
Mediterranean with TWO GIRLS IN BIKINIS. Dan and 
Neville stagger about munching on lobster and 
swilling champagne. 
 
END MONTAGE 
 
 
 

INT. HOTEL OASIS, THE ROOM – NIGHT 
 

Dan sits in the chair in his Hotel room, still quietly 
playing the guitar. Dan finishes playing and looks down 
at the guitar. 

 
DAN 

 Where did it all go? 
 
 
 
 
 
INT. LOUNGE, PRIVATE CLUB, LONDON – NIGHT 

 
Dan sits in the lounge of a dark private club as Neville 
puffs on a cigar with a brandy in hand. He is joking 
with friends and other members. 
 
Both Dan and Neville are older than before; now in their 
mid 30s. 
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Dan is detached as his friend holds court. 
 

NEVILLE 
 ...and so I said “Listen, love, 
 if we do and I don’t pay you... 
 well, I’d just never forgive 
 myself.” 
 

Neville and his group all laugh. 
 

Dan moves away and sits alone in a corner. 
 

Dan sits in silence. 
 

He turns as two men, 50s, dressed in suits appear beside 
him. They are ROBERTS, balding and heavy-set and 
STEVENS, grey-haired with glasses. They stand facing Dan 
who is puzzled. 

 
DAN 

 I’m sorry... 
 

Roberts smiles. 
 

 
ROBERTS 

 No, I’m sorry. We don’t wish to 
 intrude, but we were hoping you 
 would spare us a moment of your 

time? 
 

Dan is nonplussed and shrugs. 
 

DAN 
 Sure, go ahead. 
 

Roberts and Stevens sit opposite Dan. 
 

STEVENS 
 I’m Bob Stevens and this is my 
 colleague, Ray Roberts. 
 

Roberts smiles and nods at Dan who returns the gesture. 
 

Stevens takes a surreptitious glance around the room 
before leaning forward a little and lowering his voice 
slightly. 

 
STEVENS 

 We were hoping to interest you,  
Mr. Boyd in a proposition that 
would assist the United States 
Government. 

 
Dan looks asquint. He glances over at Neville who is 
still engaged with his crowd, oblivious. 
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DAN 
  Is this a joke? 
 
Stevens tightens. 
 

STEVENS 
  I can assure you, Mr. Boyd, no joke. 
 
Dan looks straight on. 
 

DAN 
  You got I.D.? 
 
Roberts leans in, serious. 
 
 

ROBERTS 
  Mr Boyd, we work for the nations 

oldest federal investigation agency.  
 
Roberts leans back. Dan waits. 
 
SILENCE 
 
The silence is long so that Dan is made to feel that 
there is no joke, no scam. 
 
Roberts softens. 
 

ROBERTS 
  May we continue? 
 
Dan relaxes a little. 
 

DAN 
  Sure. 
 

ROBERTS 
  Thank you. 
 
Roberts takes out a cigarette and offers one to Dan who 
declines. Roberts delays his light. 
 
 
 
 

 
ROBERTS 

  We want to offer you a chance to  
use your knowledge, experience  
and expertise in the distribution  
of money.  

 
Dan’s face drops. 
 

 
DAN 
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  Money laundering? 
 
Roberts holds up his hands in a gesture for Dan to slow 
down and cool it. 
 
Roberts and Stevens glance at each other and decide to 
play it ‘dry funny for a moment - so 
 

ROBERTS 
  Not really. 
 

STEVENS 
  Not how you might normally think it. 
 
This gets Dan back on track. 
 

DAN 
  Now I’m intrigued. 
 
Roberts leans in again. 
 

ROBERTS 
  Good. 
 
Roberts raises an EYEBROW and waits. 
 

STEVENS 
  We need someone to organise, balance 
  and distribute vast sums of cash in 
  a compact time scale while maintaining 

 liquidity and security. If you know 
anything about finance then we’d like 
to put you in charge of sorting out 
Basra's Central Bank and running a 
multi-million pound economy; getting 
the cash flowing again. 
 

 
Dan gets a little jumpy. 
 

DAN 
  Okay. Wait, fellas. Before we go any 
  further...just tell me...is it legal? 
 
Roberts and Stevens look at each other. Roberts lights 
up. 
 
 
 
 

STEVENS 
  It has to be. You will be the law. 
 
Dan relaxes again. Intrigued once more he waits. 
 

ROBERTS 
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  To be able to maintain the grip on 
  figures whilst cash is being moved 
  around like icebergs in the Atlantic. 
 
Dan fidgets. His patience goes. 
 

 
DAN 

  Excuse me? I haven’t a clue what the 
  fuck you are talking about. 
 
Roberts and Stevens look at each other and smile dryly. 
 

STEVENS 
  I’m sorry. Theoretically...it’s 
  difficult to pitch. 
 

ROBERTS 
  Difficult to grasp in the abstract. 
 
Dan looks serious. 
 

DAN 
  So? 
 

STEVENS 
  We need someone... 
 

ROBERTS 
  An American... 
 

STEVENS 
  With little or no ties... 
 
Roberts waits before 
 

ROBERTS 
  To run The Bank of Baghdad. 
 
Dan stares incredulous. 
 
 

DAN 
  What?! 
 
Roberts and Stevens pause. Then… 
 

STEVENS 
  Mr. Boyd, we’re serious. 
 
He lets Dan settle. 

 
STEVENS 

  A U.S. invasion is imminent as  
I’m sure you know. As soon as the  
U.S. forces take control of Baghdad 
the Iraqi infrastructure will go  
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into meltdown and will thenceforth  
cease to exist.  
 

Roberts’ dry tone labours the matters of 
fact. 
 

ROBERTS 
  Baghdad has long been known as the 

bank robbery capital of the world, 
and that’s before you start on  
Saddam’s ‘way’ of running government 
departments, whilst sorting the  
United Nations oil-for-food program, 
for example. 

 
Dan listens in bewilderment. Roberts continues. 
 

ROBERTS 
  And you can’t take over a country  

and not have everybody who was  
getting paid not get paid. 

 
Stevens backs up. 
 

STEVENS 
  The teachers, the doctors... 
 
Dan is impatient. 
 

DAN 
  Yeah, yeah I got all that. 
 
Roberts hopes they are making ground. 
 

ROBERTS 
  It would piss them off. 
 

DAN 
  Just a little. 
 
 

STEVENS 
  Something we can’t afford to happen 
  if we just invaded. 
 
Dan starts to understand. 
 

DAN 
  So...? 
 

ROBERTS 
  We need someone to organize the cash 
  flow. To see the cash – the wages –  

gets out there, is balanced and 
accounted for... 

 
DAN 
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  Within reason. 
 
Roberts and Stevens nod cautiously. 
 

 
ROBERTS AND STEVENS 

  Within reason. 
 
Roberts continues his thread. 
 

ROBERTS 
  So that the Bank of Baghdad is 
  seen to still exist and starts to  
  operate under a democratic regime. 
 
Stevens steps in to adjust. 
 

STEVENS 
  Democratic government. Democracy – 
  that’s what it’s all about. 
 
Dan is struggling to keep up. Then 
 

DAN 
  So...who would I be working for? 
  The CIA? 
 

STEVENS 
  You’d be employed by the American 
  Government. 
 
They both sit on those words like they are made of 
concrete. Dan looks at them as they sit stony faced. 
 

DAN 
  Right. 
 
Roberts brightens a tad. 

 
ROBERTS 

  Needless to say it will have its  
  significant rewards. 
 
Dan smiles and nods slowly. 
 
Stevens brightens too. 
 

STEVENS 
  Thank you for listening, Mr Boyd. 
 
Stevens and Roberts both rise. 
 
They still face Dan. 

 
STEVENS 

  Think about it... 
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They shake Dan by the hand. 
 
 

ROBERTS 
  ...as an American. 
 
 
They smile and walk away, leaving Dan sitting alone in 
silence, perplexed yet intrigued. Laughter from Neville 
and his group barely impinges. 
 
 
 
 
INT. A DINER, NEW YORK – DAY 
 
Dan sits stirring his coffee. He ruminates drags on a 
cigarette, the smoke billowing in the sunlight streaming 
in from the large window. 
 
Just then Dan notices someone watching him. 
 
An OLD LADY, 90s, wrinkled and haggard stares at Dan 
from across the diner. 
 
The old lady smokes her cigarette. She stares and drinks 
her coffee and smokes, never taking her eyes off of Dan. 
 
Dan looks back at the lady, then around. He is unnerved, 
wondering if he is alone in this attention. 
 
Still the lady stares. 
 
Finally Dan gets up, leaves a bill on the table and 
leaves. 
 
 
EXT. THE DINER, STREET, NEW YORK – DAY 
 
Dan exits the diner onto the street and walks off. 
 
 
 
EXT. STREET, HOTEL OASIS – DAY 
 
Approaching the Hotel Oasis, Dan climbs the steps and 
enters. 
 
 
 
 
INT. ENTRANCE, HOTEL OASIS – DAY 
 
In the lobby Dan pauses and looks around. An OLD COUPLE 
sit in the reception lounge area, quietly sipping take-
out coffee, chatting. 
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Dan moves towards the deserted reception and waits. 
Burrows appears from the back with a light cough.  
 
Dan turns to see him.   

BURROWS 
  Good day, sir. 
 

DAN 
Morning. You been up all night?  
Don’t you sleep? 
 

 
Burrows looks at Dan languidly. 

 
BURROWS (chuckling) 

  I don’t sleep, sir...I wait. 
 

Dan looks at him curiously and then smiles. He reaches 
into his coat and takes out his wallet. 
 
Suddenly the reception phone starts to ring. 
 

DAN 
  I thought it was time I better... 
 
Burrows holds up his hand, palm out as the reception 
phone continues intrusively. 
 

BURROWS 
  Plenty of time for that, sir. 
  Excuse me. 
 
Burrows answers the phone in an excessively dry and 
cracked New York tone.  
 

BURROWS 
  Good morning, Hotel Oasis, how may 

we help you this glorious day? 
 
Dan watches in bemusement. 
 
Then Burrows starts to struggle with a tickle in his 
throat as he listens on the phone. 
 
Resigned, Dan moves off towards the elevator. 
 
XXXXXXXXXX 
 
INT. THE ROOM, HOTEL OASIS – DAY 
 
Dan enters his hotel room and closes the door behind 
him. 
 
He puts his wallet on the dresser. 
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Dan sits on the chair and takes his guitar. 
 
Leisurely, he turns it. 
 
Dan gets up and stands with his guitar as sunlight 
streams into the room. 
 
Dan starts to play. 
 
BEAUTIFUL MUSIC SOUNDS 
 
Dan puts down his GUITAR, but the music continues. 
 
Dan lies on his bed, closes his eyes and falls asleep. 
 
Silently two BURNT and SCARRED FIGURES APPEAR in the 
room. They move towards Dan and stand over him. 
 
Dan wakes with a jolt and freezes as he sees the looming 
figures. 
 
Dan goes to move but the figures force him down. 
 
The figures stare at Dan, and fuelled with hatred in 
their deep set eyes slowly force Dan from his bed to the  
 
CENTRE OF THE ROOM 
 
They stand under the main light. 
 
One figure puts a cord noose over Dan’s head and around 
his neck. The figure tears the Shade away from the light 
above Dan’s head. 
 
The figure ties the cord to the light fitting and lift 
Dan up so he hangs by the neck. 
 
The figures strip Dan naked as he kicks and chokes. 
 
The two figures beat Dan with lump hammers up and down 
his bare spine and torso. 
 
Dan cannot scream as he hangs. 
 
One figure stops beating Dan to step back and lift the 
table lamp off the dresser. 
 
The figure smashes the lampshade against the dresser, 
breaking the bulb in the process, and begins to stab 
Dan’s body with the broken light bulb – up and down his 
arms, legs and rib cage.  
 
The jagged glass slices into Dan’s flesh and the element 
in the bulb induces electric shock. 
 
Dan’s body jerks and convulses uncontrollably. 
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Dan struggles with the cord around his neck in vain 
attempting to get his fingers underneath to relieve the 
tension. 
 
His fingers manage to get under the cord to ease his 
breathing as the figures continue to torture. 
 
Dan is still conscious and looks down as one figure 
stands with a long blade. 
 
The figure puts the blade tip to Dan’s neck. 
 
Dan struggles and kicks out, but the figure slices Dan 
from the neck to stomach. 
 
Then the figure quarters Dan. 
 
Dan’s resistance fails him as his guts spill out. 
 
 
DAN WAKES. 
 
 
Mel stands over Dan, compassion and emotion covering her 
face. 
 
Mel tries to move close to Dan but he is shaking and 
convulsing with fear.  
 

MEL 
  Dan. It’s me. It’s Mel. 
 
Mel sits on the side of the bed and holds Dan. 

 
MEL 

  It’s me...It’s me. 
 
Gradually Dan’s fear subsides. 
 
Mel smiles. 
 

MEL 
  It’s me. 
 
Dan has calmed. He looks around, realizing the horror of 
his dream. 
 
Dan sits up on his elbows, panting and looks at Mel. 
 

DAN 
  Jesus. What happened? 
 
Mel gasps back her laughter. 
 

MEL 
  I was about to ask you... 
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They look at each other and smile. 
 

MEL 
  Are you okay? 
 
Dan grunts. 
 

DAN 
  I think so. 
 
Dan sits up, breathing slowly. 
 
Mel has gone to the bathroom and returned with a face 
towel. She wipes the perspiration from his face. 
 
Mel watches him calmly. Dan notices her. 
 
They look at each other. 
 
Slowly Dan moves closer to Mel, full of doubt and almost 
too scared to presume. He puts his arms around Mel, and 
holds her. 
 
He buries his face in her hair and on her shoulder, 
breathing heavily. 
 

DAN 
  I missed you. 
 
Emotion rises up in Mel. 
 

DAN 
  Every damn day. 
 
They look into each other’s eyes. 
 

 
MEL 

  Was there never anyone else? 
 

DAN 
  No. Never. 
 
A surge of emotion takes over Dan. He puts his face down 
into her neck. 
 

DAN 
  I’m sorry. So sorry. 
 
Mel holds Dan for a long time. 
 
He brings his face up to see her smile. 
 

MEL 
  Take me to the house. Take me to 
  ‘the jolly corner’. 
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EXT. A STREET – DAY 
 
At a dreamy pace, and holding hands Dan and Mel amble 
along. 
 
They are the only people who walk in their direction. 
Everyone they meet or pass is in contraflow. 
 
 
 
EXT. A STREET, THE OLD HOUSE - DAY 
 
Dan and Mel stop outside the big old house. 
 
Hands remaining linked they look up at it. 
 
Dan is dreamy as he speaks. 

 
DAN 

  It’s almost like it contains our 
  other lives. The ones we should 
  have had. 
 
He turns to look at her in sadness. 
 
She smiles at him. 
 

MEL 
  I know. That’s why I like it so. 
 
 
 
 
 
INT. THE OLD HOUSE – DAY 
 
Dan and Mel walk together through the house, arm in arm. 
 
They sit at the wooden table in the high ceilinged 
kitchen. 
 
Dan takes an imaginary teapot and ‘pours’ into an 
imaginary cup, which he puts in front of Mel. 
 
Mel picks up her imaginary cup and saucer and sips her 
imaginary tea. 
 
CUT TO 
 
Dan and Mel stand by an opened window in the  
 
LIVING ROOM 
 
The breeze billows the net curtains around the couple, 
wrapping them in itself. 
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They stand and look at each other through the net 
curtain; perception is altered and they seem closed in… 
alone together.  
 
Mel looks down at the garden. 
 

MEL 
  Do you remember our secret place, in the 
garden? 
 
Dan smiles knowingly. 
 

DAN 
  The jolly corner. 
 
Mel laughs. 
 
She gazes into Dan’s eyes. 

 
MEL 

  Why did you go away? 
 
Dan faces her sadly. 
 

MEL 
  And why did you come back? 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
INT. BANK OF BAGHDAD (OR AIRCRAFT HANGER) – NIGHT 
 
The cavernous Bank of Baghdad, with its ornate and 
awesome décor and pillars, is chock full of MARINES. 
 
Dan stands in the middle of chaotic and furious 
activity. 
 
A line of army trucks stand manned and ready to start 
up. 
 
OUTSIDE is the scream of fighter jets overhead. Shells 
explode and rocket fire sound all around. 
 
Marines defend their position in the Bank by shooting 
‘out’ into the Baghdad night. 
 
A MARINE on a radio tries to maintain communication and 
decipher events outside. 
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Dan stands at a makeshift table in front of his laptop. 
 
Dan is dressed in a plain linen, light khaki coloured 
suit. 
 
Dan punches numbers into his laptop. 
 
Behind him a group of marines stands beside a  
 
MOUNTAIN OF CASH. 
 
The marines stuff the wads of cash into canvas sacks and 
tie them up. 
 
Then each marine takes a sack of cash to a set of scales 
to be weighed, where the amounts are adjusted. 
 
Then each marine tosses his sack onto the back of a 
truck in the line. 
 
After that the marine moves away from the zone to be 
frisked by TWO SERGEANTS before they exit the area. 
 
Dan watches and waits as his assistants keep count of 
the sacks, the weight etc.  
 
All the information, the counting is referred to him. 
 

 
ASSISTANT 

  Two Seven five. 
 

DAN 
  Okay. 
 
Dan puts that into his laptop. 
 
Dan turns as TWO MARINES appear from nowhere in a jeep. 
 
They screech to a halt and jump out, grinning. 
 
One marine opens the back of the jeep. 
 
Several sacks and a wooden crate sit in the back of the 
jeep. The marine grabs a shovel and drags the contents 
out. 
 
The other marine clears the rest out from the jeep by 
pushing it out with his boot. 
 
The sacks and then the crate fall out onto the floor, 
revealing all manner of treasures; coins, statuettes, 
ancient manuscripts and books.  
 
It all lies in a heap. 
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The marines grin and skip ecstatically back into the 
jeep. 
One MARINE looks out of the jeep as he starts it up. 
 

MARINE 
  What a fuckin’ candy store. 
 
He wheel spins the jeep away, creating a dust storm in 
front of Dan, who looks down at the pile of treasure on 
the floor. His face is expressionless. 
 
 
A SENIOR MARINE OFFICER strides by as explosions sound 
nearby and jets scream overhead. 
 

OFFICER 
  Whoever authorised this operation 
  at this fuckin’ time must be fuckin’ 

insane. 
 
He stands by Dan. 

 
OFFICER 

  Jesus Christ, there’s a war on. 
 
Dan looks at him casually. 
 

DAN 
  I did. 
 
The officer looks blankly at Dan and moves off. 
 
The activity is hectic; mad rushing around amidst smoke 
and cacophonous noise. 
 
Amidst it all, even as a civilian, Dan remains totally 
calm and detached. 
 
He keeps watching the sacks of cash being filled, 
weighed and loaded up onto truck after truck and then he 
punches it all into his laptop. 
 
He smokes a cigarette. 
 
MONTAGE 
 
 Gradually the mountain of cash is eroded down. 
 Thousands of sacks have been loaded onto the 
 backs of the trucks in line. 
 
 Marines in civilian dress man the trucks. 
 
 Dan maintains his data in his laptop. 
 
 Finally Dan shuts down his laptop and closes it. 
 He turns in relief to look at Roberts and Stevens 



 47 

 who have remained unseen, and stand in the shadows.
  
 Dan nods his head. 
 

Stevens and Roberts whisper to CAPTAIN GREEN who 
steps forward in front of the trucks and gives the 
order to ‘move out’ into his radio. 

 
The trucks start up and slowly pull out of the 
building with ARMED JEEPS as escort.  

 
Dan picks up his laptop, gives a nod of recognition 
to Roberts and Stevens turns and walks away. 

 
  
 
 
 
INT. BEDROOM, HOUSE, BAGHDAD – DAY/DAWN 
 
A BOY, BRAHIM, 9, lies sleeping on the floor under light 
covers as the dawn sun creeps into his bedroom. 
 
Brahim’s father, ABDUL, 40s and bearded, enters quietly 
and bends over Brahim. 
 
Abdul gently touches Brahim on the shoulder and whispers 
in Iraqi. 
 

ABDUL (In Iraqi) 
  Brahim. Wake up, my son. 
 
Brahim’s eyes open.  
 
He looks up at Abdul, his father and sits up, yawning.  
 
Abdul pats his son’s head and smiles before going out. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
INT. THE MOSQUE, BAHDAD – DAY 
 
Abdul and Brahim enter the Mosque and remove their 
shoes. 
 
Abdul and Brahim pray with the other men in the Mosque. 
 
Brahim whispers passages of the Qur'an, hoping his 
father will be impressed. 
 
 
 
EXT. THE MOSQUE, BAGHDAD – DAY 
 



 48 

Abdul and Brahim exit the Mosque and walk together. 
 
Brahim holds his father’s hand as they walk BRISKLY. 
Brahim is full of excitement. 
 

BRAHIM (In Iraqi) 
  I am so excited, father. 
 
His father looks down and smiles. 

 
ABDUL (In Iraqi) 

  It is going to be a magnificent 
  day, Brahim. 
  I heard you by the way, inside. 

I’m impressed. You’ll soon be  
a Muezzin. But you’ll need to 
preserve your strength to call 
to prayer five times a day. 
 

Brahim laughs. 
 
 
 
 
 
INT. BEDROOM/OFFICE, ARMY COMPOUND, BAGHDAD – DAY 
 
In a dusty sparse room with mattresses on the floor and 
makeshift utilities, Dan sits in sandy coloured 
trousers. 
 
He is bare-chested and smoking as he sits at fold up 
tables working at his laptop. 
 
Dan mutters to himself as he works, sweating. 
 

DAN 
  Complete the Southern Quarter... 
 
Dan types into his laptop. 
 
His assistant, GREG, 21, washes coffee cups in a bowl on 
the floor dressed only in shorts. Greg grouches. 
 
 

GREG 
  How much fuckin’ longer? 
 
Greg lights a cigarette and looks at Dan who is 
irritated by the distraction. 
 

GREG 
  I mean, we’ve won the war. 
  Haven’t we? 
 
Greg looks out of the window. 
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GREG 
  There’s no fucker out there! 
 
Dan stares into his laptop, but in a casually singsong 
voice, like it’s not for the first time, he chides Greg. 
 

DAN 
  Move away from the window. 
 

GREG 
  But it’s over. They’re fucked. 
  We won. 
 
Dan looks up at Greg, but doesn’t say a word. 
 
Dan shuts down his laptop and picks it up – RISING. 
 

DAN 
  I gotta report back. 
 
Dan makes to exit. 
 
He stops and looks around the room at the laundry on the 
floor, beer bottles and mags strewn about. 
 

DAN 
  Just try and keep it tidy. Keep it 
  ticking over. Do your best. 
 
Greg watches him leave, disgruntled. 
 
 
 
INT. CORRIDOR, ARMY COMPOUND, BAGHDAD – DAY 
 
Dan weaves his way through the dusty corridors of the 
U.S. ARMY compound. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
INT/EXT. A COMMUNITY CENTRE/HALL, BAGHDAD – DAY 
 
Brahim runs in and out of the community hall, chasing 
around with FRIENDS his age amongst the CROWD of WEDDING 
GUESTS. 
 
Iraqis of all ages stand and talk in front of tables, 
piled high with delicious dishes. 
 
MUSICIANS play and PEOPLE DANCE. 
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The BRIDE and GROOM sit shyly at the head table 
surrounded by relatives. 
 
Abdul looks around proudly at the happy party 
celebrating the marriage of his eldest son. 
 
Abdul approaches his WIFE, who is seated and takes her 
hand.  
 
Abdul’s wife smiles as she rises and they move to the 
hall centre. Guests clap as they watch Abdul and his 
wife. 
 
ABDUL DANCES WITH HIS WIFE TO THE MUSIC. 
 
 
 
INT. US ARMY COMPOUND, BAGHDAD – DAY 
 
Dan walks along the corridors of the compound. He 
carries his laptop. 
 
He moves past the  
 
LEISURE ROOM 
 
He sees bare-chested MARINES partying on a daytime 
impromptu. They have a keg of beer, smokes and bourbon, 
and some play ping-pong drunkenly. 
 
 
 
MUSIC BLASTS OUT. 
 
A group of marines stand in a semi-circles shouting and 
laughing. 
 
Dan moves through to the end of the leisure room, hardly 
acknowledging the raucous marines. 
 
Suddenly Dan stops in his tracks. 
 
Dan looks at the semi-circle of marines who shout and 
cheer. Dan sees as on the floor MALE and FEMALE marines 
piling of one another in contorted ‘mock sexual 
positions. 
 
The group laughs they drunkenly struggle to balance 
their grotesque GROUP HUMAN STATUE of ORGIASTIC 
CONTORTIONS. 
 
Dan looks on as the Marines party on down. 
 
To the side Dan notices a MARINE draped in a black 
plastic bin liner, with a bag for a hood.  
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The marine tries to stand and balance on a wobbling 
coffee tin. The marine laughs drunkenly. 
 

MARINE #1 
  See...I can do it! 
 
Marine #1 HOLDS his ARMS OUT and ‘TWITCHES’ his HANDS – 
as if receiving an ELECTRIC SHOCK – while he still 
balances. 
 
He gives the SOUND EFFECT. 
 

MARINE #1 
  Zzzzzt...Zzzzzt...Zzzzzt. 
 
Another soldier in black plastic bag and hood tries to 
balance but falls off. 
 

MARINE #2 
  Whoa...shit! 
 
A third soldier in a black plastic bag and hood, spins 
off even more drunk. He twirls around singing ‘The Blue 
Danube’ before crashing into a SOFA. 
 
Having seen enough Dan moves away and back along the 
corridor. 
 
He reaches an out of the way office, knocks and enters. 
 
 
INT. OFFICE - US ARMY COMPOUND, BAGHDAD – DAY 
 
 
MARTIN sits behind a desk. He is 50s and balding; the 
army bureaucratic. 
 
He looks up and smiles as Dan enters. 
 

MARTIN 
  Dan? Just the man. 
 
Dan sits down and puts his laptop on the desk. 
 

DAN 
  It’s all panning out. The figures 
  add up, more or less. 
 
They smirk. Dan connects his laptop to a central 
computer and starts to transfer data. 
 
He refers to the money mission. 
 

DAN 
  We have a network...of sorts. 
 
He looks at Martin with serious demeanour. 
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DAN 

  It seems to be working. 
 
Martin holds Dan’s gaze. 
 

MARTIN 
  Just seems that bit fuckin’ easy, 
  don’t it? 
 
Dan waits for his laptop transfer to complete. 
 

DAN 
  Who knows? Two weeks and my job 
  is done. 
 
Martin smiles ruefully. 
 

DAN 
  With respect this place could 
  turn into hell-on-earth... 
 
He disconnects his laptop and snaps it shut. 
 

DAN 
  But I won’t be here. 
 
Martin shrugs. 
 

MARTIN 
  Son of a bitch. 
 
Dan moves to the DOOR and turns back and nods. 
 

DAN 
  So long. 
 

MARTIN 
  So long. 
 
Dan exits the office. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
INT. CORRIDOR, COMPOUND, BAGHDAD – DAY 
 
Dan walks away from Martin’s office and walks the 
winding corridors of the army compound. 
 
Dan moves out through a door to the  
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COURTYARD 
 
…just as a Unit us scrambled. 
 
Marines dive off campbeds and rush into action, tying 
helmets, pulling on jackets and grabbing rifles. 
 
They run to man two armoured patrol vehicles.  
 
CAPTAIN GREEN watches as his men board the trucks, and 
bellows. 

CAPTAIN GREEN 
  Let’s go surf the sand. No time for  
  a piss now…ha ha ha. 
 
The slightly crazed Captain smokes a cigarette like he 
is in a film… then stops to look at Dan. 
 
The Captain nods recognition, recalling Dan from the 
money mission. 
 
Dan remembers also and nods. 
 
The Captain strolls over. 
 

CAPTAIN GREEN 
  Hey! Wanna kick back? 
 
The Captain laughs. 
 

CAPTAIN GREEN 
  Wanna take a joy ride? 
 
He jerks his thumb back at the two trucks waiting. 
 
The Captain stands and looks at Dan who seems frozen in 
the moment. 
 

DAN 
  I’m a civilian. 
 
The Captain laughs. 

 
CAPTAIN GREEN 

  This is Iraq. We can do what the  
fuck we like. 

 
Dan thinks – then runs towards one of the trucks. 
 
 
 
INT. ARMOURED TRUCK, STREET, BAGHDAD – DAY 
 
Dan hurriedly puts on combat gear and a helmet as he 
sits in the back of the armoured truck. 
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He is helped into his jacket by the marines who laugh. 
Dan laughs also – at the craziness of it. 
 
Marines pass cigarettes and curse, but they are euphoric 
with adrenalin. 
 
One marine, SMITH, grins at Dan. 
 

MARINE SMITH 
  We’re goin’ downtown. 
 
They all laugh. 
 
Dan’s smile stops when TWO MARINES take pot shots with 
semi-automatics into civilian houses and into shops as 
they speed through community areas. 
 
Car Bomb wreckages lie roadside; mangled metal 
everywhere. 
 
Everyday objects like bikes, dustbins, trailers lie 
broken, overturned, burnt out and in piles. 
 
No one has had the courage or the will to clear 
anything. 
 
The SERGEANT points to a group of children by the 
roadside who suddenly and run down an alley when they 
see the U.S. trucks turn the corner. 
 
The Sergeant shouts out to ‘follow’ the children. 
 

SERGEANT 
  Down there! 
 
 
 
EXT. STREET, BAGHDAD – DAY 
 
The trucks drive up to two or three isolated HOUSES at 
the end of the road/alley. 
 
The vehicles stop and wait, with engines running. 
 
 
 
INT. ARMOURED TRUCKS, BAGHDAD – DAY 
 
Inside the trucks, the marines wait, quiet and cautious. 
 
Dan watches silently. 
 
Eventually the Captain’s voice sounds on the radio, from 
the other truck to Dan’s. 
 

CAPTAIN GREEN 
  We’re gonna search the two  
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buildings. Let’s go fuckin’ 
steady, boys. 
 

Slowly and in ‘combat ready’ mode the marines jump out 
of the patrol vehicles. 
 
They scout around for hostility and move towards the 
isolated houses. 
 
They move and cover each other as they walk. 
 
Outside one house, a VERY OLD MAN, 80s, stands watching 
them at his gate. 
 
The old man is silent and impassive, his cotton garments 
blowing in the hot wind. He doesn’t move. 
 
Dan has exited the truck and slowly moves towards the 
marines who stand a few yards off the houses. 
 
The Sergeant and the Captain confer. 
 

 
SERGEANT 

  Sure as fuck looks like summin’ 
goin’ on to me, Cap’. 

 
The Captain looks around. In the DISTANCE MUSIC SOUNDS – 
traditional music like heard at ABDUL’S SON’S WEDDING. 
 

CAPTAIN GREEN 
  We’ll go in and take it real easy. 
  Piece by piece. 
 
The Captain turns as Dan slowly nears them. The 
Captain’s face shows he now wishes Dan wasn’t there. 
 
The Captain looks over to the truck about to send Dan 
there when suddenly the Sergeant jumps back. 
 

SERGEANT 
  WHOA!!! FUCK! 
 
They turn to see the old man fly back 2 or 3 yards and 
land on the ground. 
 
The Captain, Dan and marines move over slowly to the old 
man, still scouting round and covering themselves. 
 
The old man lies dead. His white robes are blood soaked. 
The man’s left arm and part of his upper torso have been 
torn off. Blood pools around the body. 
 
The Captain relaxes and looks off. 

 
CAPTAIN GREEN 

  Guess some of our boys are gettin’  
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  a little target practice. 
 
He stands looking down at the old man. 
 

CAPTAIN GREEN 
  He had his time. 
 
Dan watches as the soldiers react. 
 

SERGEANT 
  Some fucker’s havin’ a joke on 
  us, Cap’. 
 
The Captain scans the horizon for a place or building, 
which could hold a SNIPER. 
 

SERGEANT 
  We done bin’ dumped in the shit. 
 
The Captain remains cool, still scanning the horizon. 
 
Suddenly Smith and the marines shout out. 
 

MARINE SMITH 
  CAP’, LOOKOUT!!! 
 
The Captain, sergeant and Dan all swivel and  
 
FREEZE 
 
as a BOY runs from behind a fence near to the corpse of 
the old man and scampers across the street in panic. 
 
The soldiers watch as the boy runs in terror. 
 
Suddenly the boy’s head explodes off from a SNIPER’S 
bullet. 
 
The boy’s headless body keeps running for a few paces, 
with blood spurting. It then falls to the ground. It is 
BRAHIM. His body is flailing and twitching. 
 
 
The Sergeant, Captain and other soldiers all relax. 
 
They turn to stare at each other open-mouthed, then 
erupt to cheers and laughter. 
 
 
The Captain shakes his head and grins. 
 

 
CAPTAIN GREEN 

  Best motherfuckin’ shootin’ I 
  ever seen. 
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Dan stands watching silently – his face is pale and set 
like stone. 
 
Dan follows as the soldiers light cigarettes and move 
back to the vehicles – making sure they don’t stay too 
long. 
 
The soldiers get in the vehicles, which start up – then 
the TRUCKS ROAR OFF into the distance. 
 
Clouds of dust rise up as the trucks drive away. 
 
Slowly, one by one the CHILDREN who had run away down 
the alley start to reappears from behind fences and 
withered shrubs. 
 
They move slowly to gather and to look down at the 
bloodied corpse of their friend and to stare at the 
disappearing trucks, which sound in the distance. 
 
 
 
INT. THE ROOM, HOTEL OASIS – NIGHT 
 
Dan sits on his bed drinking from the bottle of JD. He 
leans back and lights a cigarette. 
 
Dan runs his hands through his hair. 
 
He flicks his fingers and smokes hard as his anxiety 
rises. 
 
He rubs his face and eyes, trying to gain some mental 
clarity. 
 
Dan looks at his guitar standing across the room. 
 
Dan’s eyes move across the room as 
 
THE WARDROBE DOOR SLOWLY CREAKS OPEN 
 
Dan waits in fear. 
 
Slowly, a 9 year old BOY, in blood soaked Iraqi robes 
appears from behind the door. It is Brahim. 
 
Brahim moves slowly towards Dan on the bed, who stares 
on in terror. 
 
Brahim gets closer and Dan can see that half of Brahim’s 
head is missing. 
 
Dan recognizes Brahim as the boy shot by a sniper in 
Baghdad. 
 
Brahim shuffles close to Dan and stands staring, his 
eyes saucer like and lifeless. 
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Dan recoils. 
 

DAN 
  My God. What do you want? 
 
Brahim stares at Dan in silence. 
   
Dan starts to crack. 

 
DAN 

  I’m sorry. I couldn’t do anything! 
 
Dan is distraught as the GHOST stares at him full of 
hatred, sadness and pain. 
 
Dan looks right into Brahim’s eyes. 

 
DAN 

  I’m sorry. 
 
 
On Dan’s words Brahim fades slowly into the invisible. 
 
 
Brahim has disappeared. Dan signs with relief. 
 
Dan gets up and stands over where Brahim’s ghost had 
been. 
 
Dan stands silent, turning slowly, mesmerised by the 
empty space. 
 
He comes to full awareness of his aloneness and moves 
towards the 
 
WINDOW 
 
He stands by the drapes and stares out at New York. 
 
FLASHBACK 
 
THE OLD HOUSE 
 
Young Dan and young Mel lie together as lovers; they 
whisper as sweethearts, naked together under the sheets 
in the summer heat. 
 
Dan stares into Mel’s eyes. 
 

DAN 
  I’ll never leave you. 
 
They make love. 
END FLASHBACK 
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THE ROOM, HOTEL OASIS 
 
In his Hotel room Dan moves away from the window. 
 
Dan moves to the table and takes his bottle of JD, 
slugging from the bottle. 
 
Dan STARES at the half-full bottle in his hand. 
 
Then he looks at his guitar stood on the floor. 
 
FLASHBACK 
 
THE OLD HOUSE 
 
Young Dan practises his guitar scales. 
 
The door to his room slowly opens, yet there is no 
knock. 
 
Dan’s father, Mr. Boyd, stands at the door, imposing. 
 
Mr. Boyd smoothes back his white hair with his hand, 
which still contains a smoking cigarette. 
 

MR. BOYD 
  Daniel, I wondered if we might 
  Talk. There is something I need 
  to discuss with you? 
 
Dan stops playing and politely puts his guitar to one 
side. 
 

DAN 
  Sure. 
 
Dan waits expectantly as Mr. Boyd enters. 
 

MR. BOYD 
  I’m not getting any younger, as 
  you know, Dan. 
 
Dan smiles nervously. 
 
Mr. Boyd becomes impatient with the gentle and polite 
approach and changes his tone a little. 
 

MR. BOYD 
  Anyhow, it is time for me retire. 
  And you may have guessed, it’s 
  pretty obvious, really, that your 
  mother and I had set our hearts 
  on you taking over control of 
  the business. 
 
Mr. Boyd looks at Dan equating loyalty with love. 
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MR. BOYD 

  We hoped that you would continue 
  the work I have done... 
 
Dan fidgets uncomfortably. 
 

DAN 
  I’m grateful for... 
 
Mr. Boyd cuts Dan off. 
 

MR. BOYD 
  ...and the family itself feels 
  it is right for you to consolidate 
  what is a family concern, and a 
  means of a secure livelihood to 
  us all. 
 
Mr. Boyd STARES at Dan. 
 

MR. BOYD 
  The welfare of all of us will 
  depend on you, Daniel. 
 
Dan looks at his father in disbelief. 
 
Mr. Boyd is sincere and confident in his words. 
 

MR. BOYD 
  I trust I can rely on you. 
 
Mr. Boyd looks at Dan directly for a few seconds then 
gets up slowly and walks out. 
 
Dan is shaken by the ultimatum. 
 
Dan picks his guitar and holds it. 
 
He strokes its beautiful wooden veneer. 
 
 
END FLASHBACK 
 
 
 
INT. A ROOM, U.S. ARMY COMPOUND, BAGHDAD – DAY 
 
Dan stands in a small windowless room with a table in 
the middle. 
 
On the table is a holdall bag. 
 
Next to the holdall is a canvas sack. 
 
Dan removes wads of banknotes from the canvas sack and 
places them into the holdall. 
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With the holdall full, Dan zips it up and exits to the 
 
CORRIDOR 
 
Dan walks the long corridor with the holdall. 
 
Dan passes Stevens. 
 
Stevens nods at Dan, then stares at the holdall and then 
back at Dan. 
 
Dan and Stevens pass each other in silence. 
 
They walk on in opposite directions. 
 
 
 
INT. THE ROOM, HOTEL OASIS - NIGHT 
 
Dan swigs from his JD bottle then places it on the 
dresser. 
 
He moves to his guitar and begins to play. 
 
GUITAR MUSIC SOUNDS THROUGHOUT 
 
 
FLASHBACK 
 
THE OLD HOUSE 
 
DAN’S ROOM  
 
It is night. Young Dan packs his suitcase slowly. He is 
heavy hearted in his movements. 
 
His clothes lie in the suitcase. Dan lays his guitar 
music on top of his clothes. 
 
Finally he takes a framed photo of Mel and places it on 
top in the suitcase. He closes the case. 
 
Dan puts his guitar in its case and closes it. 
 
Quietly Dan exits his room carrying both cases and 
stands in the 
 
DARK CORRIDOR 
 
Dan looks along the corridor to where Mel is sleeping. 
Dan turns sadly and goes down the staircase. He reaches 
the front door, opens it and exits onto  
 
THE STREET 
 
Dan walks away from the house and into the night. 
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END FLASHBACK 
 
INT. THE ROOM, HOTEL OASIS 
 
Dan’s guitar still sounds as he sits in his room still 
playing. 
 
Dan finishes his piece and stops playing. He is silent 
for a moment. He puts his guitar down. 
 
He gets up and stands over his half empty suitcase. He 
moves some clothes aside, to reveal:- 
 
INSERT 
 
 The photo of Mel.. 
 
END INSERT 
 
Dan looks at the photo. 
 
Then he picks up his jacket, grabs the JD bottle and 
leaves his room. 
 
 
 
INT. ELEVATOR, HOTEL OASIS – DAY 
 
Dan stands in the elevator. He is dark eyed and gaunt. 
 
 
 
INT. FOYER/RECEPTION, HOTEL OASIS - NIGHT 
 
Dan exits the elevator and walks across to the 
reception. 
 
 
 
EXT. STREET, HOTEL OASIS – NIGHT 
 
Dan exits the hotel and onto the night streets of New 
York. 
 
 
 
EXT. A STREET, NEW YORK – NIGHT 
 
Dan walks the street holding his bottle of JD. 
 
 
 
EXT. STREET, THE OLD HOUSE – NIGHT 
 
Dan stands at the front door of the old house. 
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He places the key in the door and enters. 
 
 
 
INT. ENTRANCE, THE BIG HOUSE – NIGHT 
 
Dan enters the house, the moonlight illuminating the 
hallway. 
 
Dan shivers and looks around apprehensively. 
 
At night the atmosphere is different; menacing even 
malicious as a draught moves through the building. 
 
The chandelier tingles and doors creak.  
 
Dan moves up the staircase and stands in the gloom of 
the upper hallway, sensing something. 
 
Dan moves forward slowly and nervously, as if waiting 
for something.  
 
He sees the shadow of a figure move in the distance, and 
follows it along the dark landing. 
 
 
Dan finally reaches a room with a closed door. 
 
Dan stops. The room emanates a sense of evil, as if a 
force or dark energy is within. 
 
Dan stands. He sweats and breathes hard. He is horror- 
stricken at what is behind the door. 
 
Dan drinks from his bottle. 
 
Slowly Dan turns away from the door, which seems to 
heave with malignant force. 
 
Dan walks back down the staircase and towards the front 
door, and then out of the house. 
 
 
 
EXT. A STREET, NEW YORK – NIGHT 
 
Dan walks the streets.  
 
He comes to a bridge, stops and lights a cigarette. A 
large 4x4 drives by. Dan turns as the vehicle roars by. 
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EXT. A ROAD, BAGHDAD – DAY 
 
The armoured patrol vehicles drive away from of the 
shooting of the old man and the boy. 
 
 
 
INT. ARMOURED TRUCK – DAY 
 
Dan sits in the patrol vehicle. He looks sickened. 
 
The soldiers smoke and chat with mock bravado. 
 

 
SERGEANT 

  We’re outta there, man. 
 
Dan looks down at the floor, ashamed and morose, when 
suddenly a large explosion sounds. 
 
 
The truck jumps up as it is lifted by the force of the 
blast. 
 
Smoke and dust fill the inside of the truck. 
 
The marines are thrown around amid screams. 
 
MARINE O’GRADY holds his helmet. 
 

MARINE O’GRADY 
  What the...? 
 
Dan sees MARINE SMITH holding his neck and bleeding. 
 
Smith cries out in pain and panic. 
 

MARINE SMITH 
  Aargh!!! 
 
Blood spurts from an arterial wound on Smith’s neck as 
he writhes around. 
 
The Sergeant jumps to Smith’s aid, assisted by MARINE 
DIXON. The Sergeant applies pressure to Smith’s wound. 
 
Then the Sergeant turns and barks his orders at O’Grady. 
 

SERGEANT 
  O’Grady...take over! 
 
O’Grady moves in to help Smith as Dixon desperately 
makes up a bandage/dressing. 
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The Sergeant moves back and checks the driver, WATSON. 
 
 

SERGEANT 
  You okay, Watson? 
 
Watson turns – shaken and bruised. 
 

MARINE WATSON 
  Okay, Sarge! 
 
The Sergeant looks out of the truck windshield, into a 
billowing cloud of smoke and dust. He waits. 
 
He looks at Watson and indicates the truck. 
 

SERGEANT 
  Are we still runnin’? 
 

MARINE WATSON 
  Yep. 
 
Watson hits the gas and the truck revs loudly. 
 

MARINE WATSON 
  She’s okay. 
 
The Sergeant sighs in relief. 
 

SERGEANT 
  Thank fuck for that! 
 
He puffs out his cheeks. 
 

SERGEANT 
  Fuck shit, that was close! 
 
The Sergeant looks out of the windshield to the street 
as the smoke and dust clear a little, revealing the 
other truck, stationary on the road ahead. 
 
The Sergeant stares out at the other truck, which seems 
undamaged.  
 
The Sergeant reaches forward and grabs the radio 
handset. 
 
He growls into the radio. 
 

SERGEANT 
  This is Two Four. 
  Do you receive Five Eight? Over. 
 
There is only a crackle on the radio. 
 
The Sergeant waits. 
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SERGEANT 

  Cap’? Jones? The fuck? 
  You there? 
 
Dan watches as the Sergeant waits. The radio crackles. 
 
They stare out at the other truck. 
 
Then over the radio, a coughing. 
 
 

CAPTAIN GREEN (O.S.) 
  We gotcha, Sarge. 
 
There is more coughing and choking sounding on the 
radio. 
 
The Sergeant looks to his own men, and sees that Smith 
is being stabilised. 
 
The Sergeant relaxes a little.  
 

SERGEANT 
  Motherfucker! That was close. 
  Fuckin’ roadside musta blown between 
  us. Split the difference. 
 
The Sergeant focuses and speaks into the radio again. 
 

SERGEANT 
  Cap’...we’re runnin’. Do you 
  have power? 
 
He waits. 
 

 
 

SERGEANT 
  I repeat, Five Eight, do you 
  have power? 
 
Coughing sounds continue over the radio until… 
 

CAPTAIN GREEN (O.S.) 
  We’re tickin’, Sarge. Good to go, 
  I reckon. 
 
The Sergeant grins. 
 
He looks around at his men and then speaks into the 
radio. 
 
 

SERGEANT 
  Goddamn! Let’s get the fuck 
  outta here. 
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He re-hooks the radio and sits back to face his men. 
 

SERGEANT 
  Allrighty! 
 
The Sergeant looks at Smith. 
 

SERGEANT 
  You take it easy, Smithy, my boy. 
  We’re getting you back to base. 
 
Dan sits in the corner, ashen faced.  
 
The Sergeant looks at Dan and then out of the windshield 
as the front truck moves off. They follow slowly. 
 
Dan stares ahead. 
 
MARINE FOSTER leans over him. He stares into Dan’s face 
with bulging eyes. 
 
 

MARINE FOSTER 
  Hey, buddy, you okay? 
 
Dan nods silently. 
 
Foster stares intently at Dan as the truck drives off 
from the smoke filled street. 
  
 
 
 
EXT. THE BRIDGE, NEW YORK – NIGHT 
 
Dan stands on the bridge looking down into the dark 
water. 
 
He hurls the bottle of JD into the river, turns and 
walks away. 
 
 
 
INT. THE ROOM, HOTEL OASIS – DAWN 
 
A bird sings outside Dan’s half-open window. 
 
The breeze blows in. Dan lies asleep on his bed, still 
in his clothes from the night before. 
 
Dan stirs and half opens his eyes. 
 
He gets up and goes to 
 
THE BATHROOM 
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Dan takes off his shirt and washes at the basin. 
 
Dan shaves and combs his hair. 
 
He puts on a clean shirt and tie, then his jacket. He 
pockets his wallet and the old house keys and moves over 
to his guitar and puts it in his case. 
 
Dan looks around the room, picks up his guitar case and 
leaves. 
 
 
 
INT. RECEPTION, HOTEL OASIS – DAY 
 
Dan moves through reception, passing Burrows at the 
counter. 
 
Dan nods as he walks by and Burrows reciprocates. 
 

BURROWS 
  Goodbye, sir. 
 
Dan smiles and exits the Hotel. 
 
 
 
 
EXT. HOTEL OASIS – DAY 
 
Dan walks away from the Hotel Oasis, guitar case in 
hand. 
 
 
 
EXT. A STREET, NEW YORK – DAY 
 
Dan walks the route to the old house, but stops in the 
early morning sunshine noticing a MOTHER with her 
pushchair, which carries a young child of about 3 or 4 
years. 
 
Dan watches as the mother parks the pushchair while she 
browses the front of a fruit stall. 
 
The pushchair rests on a slight slope whilst the mother 
picks out her fruit. 
 
In the pushchair the child kicks his legs rhythmically. 
 
The boys kicking causes the pushchair’s brake to slip 
and the buggy starts to roll slowly down the sloped 
sidewalk. 
 
Dan watches as the pushchair rolls down the sidewalk 
towards an intersection. 
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Dan turns his head to see a large refuse truck driving 
towards the intersection.  
 
He thinks to shout but in a split second he starts to 
run, dropping his guitar case behind him. 
 
Dan races towards to the BOY in the buggy as the truck 
approaches. 
 
The pushchair picks up speed and nears the street corner 
and the intersection. 
 
 
 
Dan runs as the buggy bounces off the sidewalk and onto 
the road, as the BOY sings to himself as if enjoying the 
ride. 
 
Dan nears the buggy as he sees the truck reach the 
corner 
 
Dan races desperately as the pushchair rolls out right 
under the approaching truck. 
 
Dan jumps out in front of the truck and grabs the 
pushchair, flinging it back to safety. 
 
Dan stands rooted as the truck looms over him. 
 
The TRUCK DRIVER’S FACE shows horror as he brakes and 
skids to a stop, inches from Dan. 
 
 
The driver looks down at Dan and the buggy, relief on 
his face. 
 
A scream sounds. 
 

MOTHER (O.S.) 
  My God! 
 
The mother races down the sidewalk to take her boy from 
the chair and into her arms. 
 
The mother stares gratefully at Dan. 
 
Dan smiles, not saying a word, and passes by the mother. 
 
The boy looks up into Dan’s face. 
 
The mother whispers. 
 

MOTHER 
  Thank you. 
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Dan acknowledges her and walks back to his guitar case, 
which lies, on the sidewalk. He picks it up and 
continues his walk to the house. 
 
 
 
EXT. THE OLD HOUSE – DAY 
 
Dan enters the house with his guitar case. 
 
He leans the case against a wall and moves into the 
house. 
 
 
He looks at certain aspects of the house, which seem 
different in the dazzling sunlight, which spreads 
through the windows and bounces off the walls. 
 
The staircase and angles seem to stretch into infinity 
or at least lose their definitive borders and outlines. 
 
Dan stops in his tracks; the sense of presence 
returning. 
 
 
He turns to see Mel standing behind him, smiling. 
 

MEL 
  Hello. 
 
Dan gasps. 
 

DAN 
  I didn’t hear you... 
 
Mel laughs playfully and tosses back her hair. 
 

MEL 
  I thought I’d find you here. 
 
Dan stands puzzled. Mel moves towards him. 
 

DAN 
  Mel, I didn’t expect you. 
 

MEL 
  You never did. 
 
Mel walks gracefully and beautifully towards Dan. But 
then Dan’s face contorts in horror as then Mel’s body 
begins to fold in on itself. 
 
Mel’s forward motion ceases and she walks on the spot. 
 
Terror and pain engulf Mel’s face as she holds out her 
arms towards Dan. 
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Mel lets out a long piercing wail as her body recedes 
backwards and away from him. 
 

MEL 
  Daaan! 
 
Mel’s body disappears into nothing, leaving only the 
echoing wail of her plaintive cry ringing in Dan’s ears. 
 
Dan stares around the room, awestruck, mystified, 
petrified. 
 
Suddenly a portal opens near the ceiling. 
 
From the portal, which stretches deep as a dimension 
comes the screams of burning bodies, all pulsating in 
chaotic rhythm amidst the noise of war. 
 
 
Then silence. 
 
Dan looks to the side as another portal opens in mid 
space. 
 
Mangled, burning bodies writhe, scream and choke in 
acrid black smoke in their dimensional hell. 
 
Then the portal closes. 
 
Suddenly, and just as abruptly more portals open and 
slam shut all around Dan, some bigger, some narrower. 
Flashes of colour explode in the maelstrom of noise and 
screams and bombs. Bodies tear off their flesh, limbs 
are ripped off and thrown. Heads explode. 
 
Dan spins in utter horror as echoes of voices loop in 
and out of perception. 
 
 

VOICE (O.S.) 
  Best motherfuckin’ shootin’ I  

ever seen. 
 
The chaos stops suddenly. 
 
The room is back to normal. 
 
 
Dan is sweating and terrified as he waits.  
 
A voice sounds. 
 

VOICE (O.S.) 
  Wanna go for a joy ride? 
 
Dan looks from side to side. 
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Then the biggest portal opens beneath Dan as he’s 
elevated and looks down in horror at the mayhem that 
stretches out into infinity. The noise of hell; rape, 
torture, war-torn carnage is unbearable. 
 
Blasted by a whirlwind, Dan is splashed with blood as 
he’s spun around as if to be shot into the portal. 
 
Suddenly the portal snaps shut and Dan falls to the 
ground. 
 
 
He looks down to a steady, normal floor. The whole room 
resonated with the weirdness of solidity and normalcy. 
 
 
 
Then Dan looks up to hear a deep laugh which comes from 
a darkened corner of the ROOM. 
 
Dan gets up and peers into the gloomy corner to try and 
make out what seems to be a FIGURE, entirely in shadow, 
sitting in the gloom. 
 
The figure can barely be made out yet its size, shape, 
vocal style and manner are just those of Dan himself. 
 
The figure holds a guitar, the same as Dan’s except it 
seems to have had the wear and tear of centuries. 
 
The figure plays the guitar; a few bars of ‘IDAHO’. 
Then it breaks off and looks up at Dan. 
 
There is silence. 
 
Dan is speechless and terrified. 
 

DAN 
  Who...who are you? 
 
The figure twangs a guitar string loudly, then slowly 
puts the guitar down. 
 

FIGURE 
  That wasn’t really our style,  

was it? 
 
Dan shakes his head – lost. 
 

DAN 
  What? 
 
Dan waits. 
 
The figure speaks plainly. 
 

FIGURE 
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  We are free to go now. 
Thank you. 

 
Dan stares in disbelief as a rush of noise and wind 
blasts into him. 
  
FLASHBACK 
 
THE TRUCK - BAGHDAD  
 
In the truck after the roadside bomb the Sergeant checks 
his men as they prepare to move out to return to base. 
 

SERGEANT 
  Allrighty! 
 
The Sergeant looks at Smith. 
 

 
 

SERGEANT 
  You take it easy, Smithy, my boy. 
  We’re getting’ you back to base. 
 
The Sergeant looks away in frustration regarding Smith. 
 

SERGEANT 
  Goddamn fuckin’ shrapnel! 
 
Dan sits in the corner staring out, ashen faced. 
 
The Sergeant looks at Dan then out of the windshield as 
the front truck moves off and they follow slowly behind. 
 
Dan stares ahead. He looks up as MARINE FOSTER leans 
over him. 
 
Foster stares into Dan’s face with bulging eyes. 
 
 

MARINE FOSTER 
  Hey, buddy, you okay? 
 
Dan nods silently. 
 
Foster stares intently at Dan as the truck drives slowly 
away out of the smoke filled street. 
  
Dan looks around in a daze. 
 
He feels the side of his head and looks down at his 
fingers, which are covered in blood.  
 
The noise of the scene distorts. 
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Dan slides down slowly onto his back and lies slumped, 
almost horizontally. Through the windshield the blue sky 
and white clouds drift by. 
 
Marine Foster’s face looms over Dan. 
 

MARINE FOSTER 
  Fuck. He’s been hit. In the head.  

Oh my God, he’s going! 
 
Foster holds Dan in his arms, in a panic as Dan’s eyes 
roll to white. 
 
 
Dan stands by Foster, in the truck, out of himself as 
the Marine lays Dan’s bloody body down on the floor. 
 
Dan watches as the Marine tries to apply pressure to 
Dan’s head wound, which gushes blood and oozes tissue. 
 
But Foster turns away in despair at the gruesome horror 
and futility of his efforts. 
 
Foster looks around, desperate.  
 
The other Marines watch helplessly. 
 

FOSTER 
  For Chris’ sake, he’s dying! 
 
Dan stands by the scene and watches impassively, out of 
his body – as a separate figure – and watches himself 
die. 
 
 
END FLASHBACK 
 
THE ROOM, THE OLD HOUSE  
 
Dan stands in the room with the figure still in the 
gloomy corner. 
 
Silence. 
 
The figure looks up slowly. 
 

FIGURE 
  You may have noticed... 
  we were not alone. 
 
Dan stares at the figure. 
 
In a series of FLASHBACK IMAGES he sees the other 
spirits. 
 
CUT TO – FLASHBACK 
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 The old cleaner at the far end of the hotel 
corridor 
 
 Burrows staring from behind the hotel reception 
 
 The very old figure sitting at the bar 
 
 The war veteran on the street 
 
 The old lady in the Diner 
 
 Marine Foster staring at him in the truck in Iraq 
 
 The old Jewish lady at Kennedy Airport terminal 
 
END FLASHBACK 
 
Then Dan begs to know. 
 
 

DAN 
  What does it mean? 
 
Calmly the figure answers. 
 

FIGURE 
  We had to wander. 
  And atone. 
 
Dan is confused. 
 

DAN 
  Atone? 
 
CUT TO 
 
FLASHBACK 
 
BAGHDAD 
 
BRAHIM runs out from behind a fence and scampers in a 
panic. 
 
END FLASHBACK 
 
THE ROOM 
 
Dan is back in the room with the figure. 
 
The figure answers Dan’s question. 
 

FIGURE 
  You did. 
 
CUT TO 
 
FLASHBACK 
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INTERSECTION – STREET, NEW YORK 
 
Dan runs and manages to reach the pushchair in time to  
 
PUSH the buggy out of the way of the oncoming truck to 
 
Safety, just as the truck looms over him. 
 
 
The truck driver’s face is full of horror as he slams on 
the brakes, skids and hits Dan. 
 
Dan flies back, his head smashing onto the road. 
 
Dan lies on his back in the road as blood oozes from his  
 
head. 
 
The truck driver gets out. 
 
The mother screams as she holds her child, covering his 
face. 
 
Dan stands by, out of himself as he watches himself 
dying in the road. 
 
Passers by arrive to help. 
 
On the road Dan’s eyes roll to white. 
 
The mother looks down at Dan’s dead body. 
 

MOTHER 
  Thank you. 
 
Dan stands over his dead body, and then walks past the 
mother and child to his guitar case, which he collects 
and then walks away. 
 
END FLASHBACK 
 
THE HOUSE 
 
Dan stands in the room, alone. 
 
The figure has disappeared. 
 
Dan looks around, waiting. 
 
There is nothing. 
 
Silence. 
 
Dan wanders the house as in a dream, passing through 
rooms and seeing himself in a life he may have had. 
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He is in his late thirties and sits on the sofa with 
Mel. They look lovingly into each other’s eyes. Mel is 
radiant,, her face full of love. She is wearing the same 
skirt as the Spanish waitress in the restaurant with 
Neville. 
 
 
Dan puts his finger on her lips to touch her smile. 
 
Dan stands in the  
 
CORRIDOR 
 
To turns away from his vision. 
 
Dan wanders, floating dreamlike down the 
 
STAIRCASE 
 
Tears roll down his cheeks as Dan picks up his guitar 
and sits at the bottom of the staircase. 
 
He begins to play. 
 
Very slowly Dan fades into nothingness, leaving only the 
sound of the guitar. 
 
The spiralling staircase and the overarching expanse of 
the house and it’s features gradually metamorphosis and 
transmute into an Escher-like continuity of infinity. 
 
A sign on the front door: THE CORNER 
 
The front door opens. 
 
A LADY’S VOICE sounds. 
 

LADY (O.S.) 
Oh yes, it’s a very desirable  
residence. And nobody has set 
foot inside for years... 

 
Her voice and the footsteps of others entering the house 
trail off into silence. 
 
 

THE END 
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